

# MINUTES COLUMBIA ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

Tuesday, September 25, 2018 4303 Route 9 Hudson, NY 12534

A regularly scheduled meeting of the Columbia Economic Development Corporation (CEDC) Board of Directors was held at their offices located at 4303 Route 9, Hudson, NY 12534 on September 25, 2018. The meeting was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Tony Jones, Chair.

Attendee Name	Title	Status Arrived
Ruth Adams	Board Member	Present
Russell Bartolotta	Board Member	Excused
Rick Bianchi	Treasurer	Excused
Jim Calvin	Board Member	Present
Jim Campion	Board Member – Ex Officio	Present
David Fingar	Vice-Chairman	Present
Tish Finnegan	Board Member	Present
Triona Fritsch	Board Member	Excused
Tony Jones	Chairman	Present
James Lapenn	Board Member	Present
John Lee	Board Member	Excused
Carmine Pierro	Board Member – Ex Officio	Excused
Michael Polemis	Board Member	Present
John Reilly	Board Member – Ex Officio	Excused
Robert Sherwood	Board Member	Present
Gary Spielmann	Board Member	Present
Colin Stair	Board Member	Excused
Sarah Sterling	Secretary	Present
Brian Stickles	Board Member	Present
Maria Suttmeier	Board Member	Present
Andy Howard	CEDC Attorney	Present
F. Michael Tucker	President/CEO	Present
Lisa Drahushuk	Administrative Supervisor	Present
Martha Lane	Business Development Specialist	Present
Erin McNary	Bookkeeper	Present
Ed Stiffler	Economic Developer	Present
Carol Wilber	Marketing Director	Present
Linda Mussmann	Supervisor, City of Hudson 4th Ward	Present

### Chairman's Report:

Mr. Jones stated the roundabout continued to be one of the most visible projects in the County. He suggested board members check out the Facebook post by Glenn Wheeler showing the roundabout from a drone's perspective. He noted the proposed signs, sidewalk and sculpture continued to be topics of ongoing discussions. He stated work had begun on the grant to determine the feasibility of connecting the City of Hudson to the Harlem Valley Rail Trail. He noted the RFP for design and engineering had been awarded to Weston & Sampson, whom CEDC would be meeting with next week to discuss the project. He stated Federal statistics validate CEDC's support of outdoor activities.

Mr. Jones reminded the Board the second job fair would be taking place on October 8<sup>th</sup> at Columbia Greene Community College. He noted the Governor had increased funding to the Farm to School program to \$1.5 million. He informed the Board, Brian Zweig would be developing an application on CEDC's behalf for this round. Mr. Jones informed the Board the City of Hudson IDA contract extension had been approved by the Hudson IDA Board and would be brought to the full board later in the meeting for their consideration.

Internally, Mr. Jones stated discussions had begun on the 2019 CEDC budget, noting the preliminary budget had been presented to the Board of Supervisors Economic Development Committee. He stated the budget was flat for 2019, with the exception of the DNJ land payment. He noted the Executive Committee had met earlier in the month and had agreed conceptually to hold a portion of the funds in reserve for future economic development projects and to fund new initiatives over 3 years with the remaining amount. Mr. Jones reminded the Board the 2018 annual financial disclosure had been distributed to the board via email and he encouraged the board members to fill them out and return them.

#### Minutes:

Mr. Spielmann made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lapenn to approve the August 28, 2018 minutes as presented. Carried.

#### Treasurer's Report:

Mr. Tucker stated the balance sheet showed cash had increased due to the DNJ land payment. He stated he had asked the accountant to segregate the DNG land payment money so the financial statements were not skewed. He reported the accountant suggested the amount be put in a separate column, but stated the payment had to be reported as income in accordance with General Accounting Principles. He informed the Board the accountants will review the books prior to the Audit and Finance Committee meeting.

Turning to the profit and loss statement, he noted net income totaled \$324,874. He noted consulting fees were above budget by over \$10,000 due to the goat study. He noted his fee increase had been approved by the board but not included in the 2018 budget. He noted new initiatives were over budget by \$22,000 and included funding to the YES Program and work on the County Broadband project, along with several other projects.

Turning to the budget, Mr. Tucker stated prior to the Audit and Finance Committee meeting he would increase the level of detail in the financial reports to determine where the spending occurred. He stated loans were well reserved and CEDC had more than a year's operating cash. He stated the SBA had given CEDC, Ms. Lane and Ms. McNary a great review during the annual review. The SBA will be requiring CRM software in the near future. He stated he was considering loan administrative as well as underwriting software and estimated the costs at approximately \$50 per year per loan.



Mr. Tucker stated in the upcoming year a decision needed to be made to move the offices or make a commitment to stay in the current location with a lease. Mr. Jones noted the deficit of \$72,000 in the proposed budget contained shortfalls in revenue. Mr. Tucker noted in the 2019 budget, memberships/sponsorships would remain at current levels and the administrative fee for the HIDA would assume no new projects for 2019.

Mr. Tucker suggested the DNJ funds be used for a reserve to be used for new initiatives, a reimbursement of the original land payment to the County with the penalty interest to be used for CEDC operations. He reminded the Board the proposed budget isn't final and he would present more detail at the Audit and Finance Committee. Mr. Jones stated the budget would be ready to the October meeting. Mr. Fingar made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lapenn to approve the presented Treasurer's Report. Carried.

## President/CEO Report:

Mr. Tucker stated he was currently working on fifteen projects including Drumlin Fields and G-Tel grant for equipment. He noted he would be meeting with Catamount and Empire State Development to discuss their proposed project.

## **Committee Reports:**

#### Audit and Finance Committee:

Mr. Jones stated the Audit and Finance Committee would be meeting in October to discuss the 2019 budget.

#### **Executive Committee:**

Mr. Jones stated the Executive Committee met and discussed the City of Hudson Industrial Development Agency contract extension, recommending it be approved by the full board. Mr. Tucker explained the contract extension was for a one year period, with a fee of \$10,000 and was severable upon 60 days notice. Mr. Calvin made the motion, seconded by James Lapenn to approve the City of Hudson IDA contract extension as outlined. Carried.

Mr. Jones stated the Executive Committee had also discussed the budget. He stated the Committee would review the strategic initiatives as well as the Siena business survey numbers to determine the roadmap for guiding the 2019 new initiatives. Mr. Tucker reviewed the last 4-5 slides of the Siena survey, noting the need for improved water, sewer, roads, bridges and the difficulty in obtaining approvals from planning and zoning boards. Turning to the next to last slide, Mr. Tucker noted a need for job training and transportation.

Mr. Jones suggested discussing the update of the strategic plan, suggesting either at an open agenda meeting in December or staying for an additional ½ hour after the October meeting.

Mr. Polemis asked if there was a way to get a sense of the relationship between Columbia County survey results and New York State and United States. He felt it would give context to the local survey

results. Mr. Jones stated the information would be distributed to the Board. Mr. Campion asked if detail could be obtained on the type of technical skills the responders felt were needed. He cautioned in the past he had found responders had referred to wait staff and retail clerks as requiring technical skills. Dr. Suttmeier asked if the CEO interviews were available for review and asked how the Board could measure specific results.

## Loan Committee:

Mr. Stickles recused himself from the meeting due to his ongoing banking relationship with the business principals. Ms. Lane introduced the loan request from G. G. & G. Flower Company LLC. She noted the request was for a \$15,000 SBA loan and a \$15,000 CEDC loan. The funds would be used for renovations to the Green Street shop as well as a new hoop house. The SBA loan would have an interest rate of 7.50% and the CEDC loan would have a rate of 5.50% both with a 60 month term. She stated the loans would create 1 full time job. Mr. Calvin made a motion, seconded by Ms. Finnegan to approve the loan as presented. Carried.

Ms. Lane stated she had one loan in the pipeline, but was awaiting an application.

#### Portfolio Review:

Mr. Tucker noted all SBA loans were current. He stated there were two CEDC loans past due. He stated the Board had authorized the writeoff of the Nancyscans loan which would be removed from the status report. He stated the other loan had begun to make payments. Mr. Lapenn made a motion, seconded by Ms. Finnegan to approve the Portfolio review. Carried.

#### **Workforce and Education Committee:**

Mr. Jones stated the committee had not obtained a quorum for their last meeting but held an informal discussion at which the members agreed that the Committee would focus on being conveners, and facilitators rather than doing the work.

#### **Other Business:**

Ms. Sterling felt it would be beneficial to review the report from the last Board retreat. Mr. Tucker stated he would share the report.

Ms. Mussmann questioned where the Arts and Creative Economy businesses fell on the survey results. Mr. Tucker stated he would have to review the survey. Ms. Mussmann asked the status of the preliminary research into firms and cost for the feasibility study for the City of Hudson buildings as it related to the proposed move to John L. Edwards building. Mr. Tucker stated he had a discussion with the County who had stated they had funds set aside for a study, which had been tabled due to the City of Hudson taking the lead on the project. He noted CEDC was available to assist if the County Board of Supervisors and City Common Council decided CEDC's assistance was required.

Mr. Jones asked if there was any further public comment. Having no other business to discuss and no further public comments, a motion to adjourn was made by Mr. Calvin seconded by Mr. Lapenn. Carried. The meeting adjourned at 9:47 a.m.

Respectfully submitted by Lisa Drahushuk